TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

July 26, 2004

(as amended August 10, 2004)

A regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at the Melrose Avenue School, 76 Melrose Avenue at 7:00 PM by Council President Kenneth G. Littman.  The following members were present: 

David J. Long, Vice President

Claire M. Ferguson

Julio J. DiGiando

Guy J. Settipane

also present were:

Thomas P. Tighe, Interim Town Administrator

Arlene D. Petit, Town Clerk

J. William W. Harsch, Town Solicitor

Representative Bruce Long

Richard Condon, Harbor Management Commission

COUNCIL SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC LICENSING BOARD

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.

None

CONSENT AGENDA

An item on the Consent Agenda need not be removed for simple clarification or correction of typographical errors.  Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if it had been acted upon separately.

It was requested that items 1 (a), (b) and (c) be removed from the consent agenda.  It was moved by Councilor Long, seconded by Councilor Ferguson to accept the consent agenda as amended.  So unanimously voted.

1)
Adoption of Council minutes:

1) Bills and Payroll

3)
Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:

a)
Conservation Commission (05/25/2004)

b) Jamestown Housing Authority (06/22/2004)

c) Ft. Getty Master Plan Committee (05/27/2004, 06/24/2004)

d) Tax Assessment Board of Review (06/30/2004, 07/14/2004)

4)
CRMC Notices:

a)
Public notice re: Lois J. Mariorenzi & Priscilla Szneke, 84 Bay View Drive, Jamestown to construct modifications to an existing boating facility by installing a boat lift system; located at Plat 8, Lot 271, said location 

5)
Abatements/Addenda of Taxes

************

1)
Adoption of Council minutes:

a) 07/12/2004 Regular meeting

Council President Littman requested that the following change be made:

Unfinished Business, 2.  Petition for street abandonment – change the word petition to petitioner and add the word seeking.  The sentence should read, Council President Littman stated that the attorney representing the petitioner seeking to abandon….

It was moved by Council President Littman, seconded by Councilor Settipane to approve the minutes as amended.  So unanimously voted.  

b) 07/15/2004 Work Session 

Council President Littman noted that the date was not on the minutes for the July 15, 2004 Council work session.

It was moved by Council President Littman, seconded by Councilor Long to approve the minutes as amended with the date corrected to July 15, 2004.  So unanimously voted.   

c) 07/22/2004 Special Meeting

Council President Littman stated that the special meeting was called as a special meeting on Monday by the Council President pursuant to the provisions as set forth in the Town Charter and asked that the minutes be changed to reflect that.

It was moved by Councilor Long, seconded by Councilor Ferguson to accept the minutes as amended by President Littman.  So unanimously voted.

EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT

1)
Pursuant to RIGL 42-46-5 (a) (5) Real Estate: Lease Negotiations

Council President announced that the Council would go into executive session at the end of the business meeting to discuss lease negotiations, pursuant to RIGL 42-46-5 (a) (5).


COUNCIL, ADMINISTRATOR, SOLICITOR, COMMISSION/COMMITTEE COMMENTS & REPORTS

1) Town Administrator verbal report

The following issues were reported by the Town Administrator:

Conanicut Island Art Association – location of trailer

The Town Administrator informed the Council that GZA GeoEnvironmental has recommended that the trailer not be located at the former landfill as this would not be an appropriate storage area.  Mr. Tighe will continue to work with Mrs. Bolger to find an appropriate location.

Floating Dock at East Ferry

The Town Administrator noted that Acting Chief Donovan has consulted with a marine engineer to determine the number of individuals that can safely fish on the floating dock at one time.  Chief Donovan has reported that there should be not more than ten people allowed to fish on the floating dock at one time.

The Town Administrator informed the Council that he would see that the proper notice be posted on the floating dock at East Ferry.

2) Conservation Commission

a) Memorandum re: deer management on Conanicut Island

It was moved by Councilor Long, seconded by Councilor Ferguson to accept the memorandum from the Conservation Commission regarding deer management on Conanicut Island.  So unanimously voted.

Council President Littman introduced a letter he received from the Acting Chief of RIDEM, Division of Fish & Wildlife, Michael Lapisky requesting Council input on opening Beavertail State Park for controlled deer hunting.  President Littman stated that RIDEM would be holding a hearing regarding the controlled deer hunt on August 30.  Additionally, President Littman noted that the first date available for a Council work session to further discuss the deer situation is August 5.   Following that work session, the Council is expected to vote on the issue at the August 10 Council meeting.

Patrick Bolger, Conservation Commission, stated that the memorandum from the Conservation Commission was put on the agenda so that the Council could take a vote this evening on the issue of the controlled deer hunt.  Mr. Bolger mentioned that RIDEM’s deadline for comment is July 30, 2004.  

The Council expressed concern because it was not clear on the agenda that the Council would be taking action this evening; however, they would be agreeable to holding a work session as soon as possible.

It was the consensus of the Council to move item 9 Controlled Deer Hunt under unfinished business up on the agenda.

Unfinished Business

9)
Controlled Deer Hunt 

It was moved by Councilor Long, seconded by Councilor Ferguson to hold a work session on August 5, 2004 at 7:00 PM at the Jamestown Philomenian Library.  So unanimously voted.  

REPORTS

3) Jamestown Police Department

a) Request from Police Chief Donovan re: accept COPS UHP Grant

Council President Littman stated that the grant from the Office of Community Oriented Policing Services (COPS) for the hiring of one new full-time police officer was applied for prior to the Financial Town Meeting; however, it was awarded after the budgeting process.  As such, there was a question as to whether the grant could be used for the hiring of the officer that was hired in the 2004-2005 budget cycle, or would it be necessary to hire another new police officer.

The Town Administrator noted that the funds could be accepted and if not used within one year they would be returned.  The deadline for response to the grant is August 15, 2004.  

It was the consensus of the Council to have the Town Solicitor review the grant for the specifics of how this grant can be used and continue further discussion to the next Council meeting on August 10, 2004.

PUBLIC HEARING

1) Proposed amendment to the Jamestown Charter re: Town Council and School Committee, number, selection and terms (cont. from 07/19/2004)

a)
Memorandum from School Committee re: committee terms to accommodate a change in election dates

Council President Littman opened the public hearing at 7:30 PM.

Council President Littman noted that the purpose of changing the election date is to avoid the very unusual result of one Council and one School Committee approving the budget and a different Council and School Committee recommending it at a Financial Town Meeting a couple of months later.

President Littman reviewed the three options presented to the Council by the School Committee and summarized by the Town Solicitor:


Option A:
Seek approval to hold the next election in November (2005) rather than May.  This would, in effect, seek authorization in the November 2004 election of a six-month extension for the current Council and three School Committee seats, taking their terms to November 2005.  This would also require a six-month extension (to November 2007) for the two School Committee terms that would normally end in May 2007


Option B:
Hold the election as scheduled, in May 2005 and then next in November 2007.  Hence that incoming Council would be elected for a term of 2.5 years.  The three School Committee seats open in the 2005 election would be for a term of 4.5 years, until November 2009.  The two School Committee terms that would normally end in May 2007 would need to be extended until November 2007 – an extension to be approved by voters in the election this November.  


Option C:
Ask voters to approve a delay of the May 2005 election until June 2005.  The Financial Town Meeting will be held on the first Monday of the month.  The election could be held that same week.  The Council would be elected for a term of 2 years/5 months, until November 2007.  The three School Committee seats open in the 2005 election would be for a term of four years/ 5 months, until November 2009.  The two School Committee terms that would normally end in May 2007 would need to be extended until November 2007 – an extension to be approved by voters in the election this November.

Councilor DiGiando stated that there is also the possibility of holding the local election in even numbered years, changing the Council to one and one-half year and the School Committee to three and one-half year, for an election in 2006.  

Council President Littman invited public comment:

Richard Ventrone, no address given, stated that if the logic is to have an experienced Town Council to decide on the budget, then extend the election to November and the Council and School Committee would live with the budget until November.

Daniel Capuano, East Shore Road, stated that there are other areas in the Charter that should also be addressed and suggested making those changes at the same time as a change in election date.

Valerie Malloy, Columbia Avenue, suggested holding the elections to coincide with the State election so that we do not have to spend $20,000 for each local election.

Sav Rebecchi, Sail Street, former Charter Review Committee member noted that the committee discussed this issue and it was decided that in order to maintain the uniqueness of our election, we would continue to hold elections in the odd year.  Mr. Rebecchi stated that he would be in favor of Option C.

 Jill Anderson, West Reach Drive, suggested moving the date of the Financial Town meeting to accommodate the local elections

It was moved by Councilor Settipane, seconded by Councilor Long to close the public input of the hearing at 7:45 PM.  So unanimously voted.

Councilor DiGiando noted that most all other towns hold their elections on the even numbered years and expressed his concern as to how the School Committee terms would be adjusted. 

The Town Solicitor clarified that Option C includes extending the terms of officials elected in 2005 for five months.

It was the consensus of the Council that Option C would be most appropriate, allowing for the local elections to remain in the odd numbered years while creating the least impact on elected official’s terms.

In consideration of Option C, President Littman noted that the Financial Town Meeting is the first Monday in June, and because of that, inquired when in June the local election would be held.

The Council discussed the most appropriate day in June for the local election.  

ELECTION DATE 

It was moved by Councilor Settipane, seconded by Councilor Long to adopt the following resolution for an amendment to the Town Charter with language finalized by the Town Solicitor:  

BE IT RESOLVED that the local election of May 2005 be moved to the third Wednesday in June 2005, addressing the Town Council, School Committee and Town Moderator.  

So unanimously voted.

TERM OF OFFICE

It was moved by Councilor Settipane, seconded by Councilor Long to adopt the following resolution relating to the terms off office for elected officials:  

BE IT RESOLVED that the elections following June 2005 will be held on the first Tuesday after the first Monday of November 2007 and continue thereafter in odd years, addressing the Town Council, School Committee and Town Moderator.  

It was voted Councilor DiGiando, nay; Councilor Ferguson, aye; Councilor Long, aye; Councilor Settipane, aye; Council President Littman, aye.  The motion passed with four in favor and one opposed.

President Littman asked if it would be necessary to specify how this would apply to School Committee members that would not be up for reelection this year or would it be automatically assumed that there their term would be extended to those five years months.

The Town Solicitor noted that it will be in the question asked of the voters so that it is clear that the first extension is for a one month extension of the terms presently in existence and that the second election would hold over those effected for an additional five months.  

ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS

1) 04-024P Proclamation re: Deaf Awareness Week in Rhode Island

a) Letter from the Rhode Island Association of the Deaf, Inc. re: Proclamation

It was moved by Councilor Long, seconded by Councilor DiGiando to accept Proclamation 04-024P declaring Deaf Awareness Week.  

It was moved by Councilor Settipane, seconded by Councilor Long to amend the motion to include the dates of Deaf Awareness Week as the week of September 17 through September 24, 2004.  So unanimously voted.

COMMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS

1)
Email from Mark Lancaster re: Police Department Taser Gun

It was moved by Councilor Long, seconded by Councilor Ferguson to accept the e-mail from Mark Lancaster.  So unanimously voted.

2) Letter from Richard Botelho, Sr. re: Highway Barn

It was moved by Councilor Long, seconded by Councilor Ferguson to accept the communication from Richard Botelho, Sr.  So unanimously voted.

3) Letter from Weaver’s Cove Energy re: LNG Terminal

It was moved by Councilor Long, seconded by Councilor Ferguson to accept the letter regarding Weaver’s Cove Energy.  So unanimously voted.

4) Letter from Judith S. Heelan re: deer population

It was moved by Councilor Long, seconded by Councilor Ferguson to accept the letter from Judith S. Heelan regarding deer population.  So unanimously voted. 

5) Letter from Sharon Rallis re: traffic on Blueberry Lane

It was moved by Councilor Long, seconded by Councilor Settipane to accept the letter from Sharon Rallis and to forward it to the Town Administrator.  So unanimously voted.

6) Letter from Clayton Carlisle re: use of boogie boards at Mackerel Cove Beach

It was moved by Councilor Long, seconded by Council President Littman to accept the petition from Mr. Carlisle and to forward it to the Town Administrator, Recreation Director and the Harbor Management Commission for their response and recommendations to the Council and continue to the August 10, 2004 Council meeting.  So unanimously voted.

The Town Administrator informed the Council that many of the beach regulations are controlled by the State; however, the Director of Recreation is reviewing the petition for comments to the Council.  Additionally, Mr. Tighe noted that there is concern regarding kayaks and canoes being used in that area.   Any changes may require a change in the Code of Ordinance.

7) Letter from Dennis Webster re: highway facility bond issue

It was moved by Councilor Long, seconded by Councilor Ferguson to accept the communication from Dennis Webster.  So unanimously voted.

LICENSES & PERMITS

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.


1)
Victualing License Transfer Application

a)
Spinnakers Café & Mobile Unit request to transfer Victualing license to Lucky Ridge Co., LLC dba: Spinnakers; permit for the period of December 1, 2003 to November 30, 2004

Michael Ridge, principle of Lucky Ridge Co., LLC informed the Council that he expects to receive the State Food Service Permit prior to the next Council meeting and requested that the Council approve the application for the transfer of the Victualing License.

Councilor Settipane asked if authorizing this transfer would automatically include the mobile unit previously used by Spinnakers Café.  The Town Solicitor stated that the mobile unit would require a Peddler’s License, which has not been applied for and if the current license is not in effect, cannot be transferred.

Mr. Ridge stated that he plans to use the mobile unit, but the plans have not yet been finalized.

It was moved by Councilor Settipane, seconded by Councilor Long to approve the transfer of Victualing License from Spinnakers Café & Mobile Unit to Lucky Ridge Co., LLC d/b/a Spinnakers from December 1, 2003 to November 30, 2004, subject to the receipt of a valid State Health Certificate, resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures.  So unanimously voted.

2) Sunday Sales Transfer License

a)
Spinnakers Café & Mobile Unit request to transfer Victualing license to Lucky Ridge Co., LLC dba: Spinnakers; permit for the period of March 1, 2004 to February 28, 2005

It was moved by Councilor Settipane, seconded by Csouncilor Long to approve the transfer of Sunday Sales License from Spinnakers Café & Mobile Unit to Lucky Ridge Co., LLC d/b/a Spinnakers for the period of March 1, 2004 to February 28, 2005, subject to the resolution of debt, taxes and appropriate signatures.  So unanimously voted.

OPEN FORUM

1) Scheduled request to address 

None

2) Non-scheduled request to address

Dennis Webster, Mount Hope Avenue, asked if the $2.4 million bond for the highway barn should be on the ballot in November.  Mr. Webster commented that the highway barn does not fulfill the needs of the Highway Department, and is more expensive to construct because of the location than other similar facilities.  

Arthur Milot, Walnut Street, stated that when the Town was considering lot 47 for the highway facility issues were raised that were never subsequently defined as valid, such as water drifting and the poisoning of people on the North end; however, there was never anything received from the State to substantiate these claims.   Mr. Milot encouraged to Council to re-look at those outstanding issues and perhaps there would be a different outcome as to where the highway facility is located. 

Daniel Capuano, East Shore Road, suggested educating the public as to why they should vote to spend $2.4 million dollars for the highway barn at Taylor Point.  

Richard Sullivan, Treasurer of the Beavertail Lighthouse Museum Association, informed the Council that the Association is applying for a $15,000.00 grant through the Rhode Island Heritage and Preservation Commission and requested a letter of support from the Council.  The deadline to submit this grant application is July 30, 2004.

It was the consensus of the Council that the Town Administrator would work with the Town Solicitor in reviewing the terms of the grant and if appropriate, forward a letter of support.

Gayen Thompson, 52 Grinnell Street, offered information regarding the growing deer population on Jamestown and commended the efforts of the Conservation Commission in addressing this problem.  

Patrick Bologer, Fore Royal Court asked if the Council would be taking a vote regarding the controlled deer hunt being planned for Jamestown.  Mr. Bolger expressed his concern that the Council would not meet the State’s July 30 deadline for comment.

It was the consensus of the Council that this would be discussed at the August 10 Council meeting.

Charlotte Zarlengo, Seaside Drive, asked that the Council consider purchasing the property for sale at the intersection of Beach, Seaside and Spirketing as part of the preservation of open space. 

Councilor Long suggested that the Town Administrator contact the Water Resource Protection Committee and the Conanicut Island Land Trust regarding Ms. Zarlengo’s suggestion.

Dan O’Neill, Summit Avenue, encouraged the Council to proceed with the bonding for the highway facility.  Additionally, Mr. O’Neill encouraged the Council to vote in favor of a controlled deer hunt.

Mary Webster, Mount Hope Avenue, questioned why the $300,000 cost of the installation of a cap on the aerator tank at the Water Treatment Facility is being taken out of the budget for the highway facility and put in the sewer budget, when in fact, the need for the cap is because of the location of the highway facility.  Ms. Webster also questioned the rationale of the Taylor Point location when 984 residents signed a petition requesting that it be put up north.  

Clayton Carlisle, West Passage Drive, addressed his petition requesting the Council consider allowing boogie boards and kayaks and canoes.  Mr. Carlisle noted that Middletown, Narragansett and Newport allow boogie boards to be used.  Additionally, Mr. Carlisle suggested that the Town provide swimming lessons at East Ferry and Mackerel Cove.  

Representative Bruce Long updated the Council on the proposed legislation relating to the $2.4 million bond for the highway facility.  Representative Long stated that when this legislation has passed both the House and Senate the Governor would be asked to sign it in order to meet the August 4 deadline for submission to the Secretary of State.  Representative Long will inform the Council as soon as it is signed.   

Council President Littman thanked Representative Long and Senator Teresa Paiva-Weed for their work in assuring that Jamestown has a voting member on the Quonset Davisville Management Board.

XII.
APPOINTMENTS AND RESIGNATIONS


1)
Fire Department Compensation Committee 

a)
One (1) vacancy exists for a citizen-at-large representative; term ending May 31, 2007; duly advertised and interviews complete.  If favorable appoint:

i) Letter of Interest:

· Pasco J. Falco

· Nancy Henning 

It was moved by Council President Littman, seconded by Councilor DiGiando to appoint Pasco J. Falco to the Fire Department Compensation Committee as the citizen-at-large with a term ending May 31, 2007.  So unanimously voted.

2)
Personnel Board

a)
One (1) vacancy exists, term ending May 31, 2007; duly advertised

and interviews complete.  If favorable appoint:

i) Letter of Interest:

· Michael Schnack

It was moved by Councilor Long, seconded by Councilor Ferguson to appoint Michael Schnack to the Personnel Board, term ending May 31, 2007.  So unanimously voted.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS

1) Jamestown Volunteer Fire Department Agreement (Cont. from 06/28/2004)

The Town Solicitor presented the updated draft #4 and dated 07/19/04 of the proposed Fire Protection Agreement with specific references to the various provisions of the Town Charter and State Law for the terms used in the agreement so that everyone would understand where the provisions came from and why.  

The Town Administrator noted that Chief Bryer has reviewed the provisions in this document; however, he was unsure if the agreement has been reviewed by the Fire Wardens.

The Town Solicitor informed the Council that the attorney for the Fire Department has also reviewed the agreement.

It was the consensus of the Council to continue the Fire Protection Agreement to the next Council meeting on August 10, 2004 so that it can be further reviewed.    

2) Proposed Charter Amendment (per Councilor Settipane cont. from 07/19/2004)

a) Establishment of a Board of Water and Sewer Commission separate from the Town Council members

Council President Littman stated that if approved by the Council, this proposed amendment to the Town Charter would appear on the November ballot.  

Proposed Amendment to the Jamestown Town Charter for the Establishment of a Water and Sewer Commission

Councilor Settipane stated that as proposed, this amendment to the Charter would give representation to the users of the municipal water and sewer systems.  This would also allow the Council the flexibility to further define what authority would be given to the board.  It would allow for the Council to reserve policy making and the possibility of the Council sitting as the appeal board.  The parameters could be discussed further.

The Town Solicitor noted that there could be some risk as to the financing of bond issues.  The regulatory authority given to this board could effect how bonding entities would view it and could place the Town in a position of Guarantor.  

Councilor Settipane suggested using the structure similar to how the Harbor Management Commission operates where they develop in cooperation with the Administrator or Executive Director, a budget that is presented to the Council for their approval.  Additionally, Councilor Settipane noted that the proposed amendment states that the Council may establish a Water and Sewer Commission.  Whether the commission is established at all and/or any regulatory power given to that commission would be entirely up to the Council.

Following Council discussion, it was moved by Councilor Settipane, seconded by Councilor Ferguson that the Council adopt the proposed Charter amendment to be put on the November ballot, for the establishment of a Water and Sewer Commission to read as follows:

The Town Council may establish a Water and Sewer Commission (the “Commission”) to act in an advisory capacity and to perform such other duties and responsibilities as may be assigned by the Council concerning the management and regulation of the Town of Jamestown’s municipal sewer and water districts.  The Commission shall be composed of no more than five (5) resident sewer and water customers.  Commission members may not be employees of the Town of Jamestown nor members of the Town Council and shall serve a three (3) year term.

It was voted, Councilor DiGiando, nay; Councilor Ferguson, aye; Councilor Long, nay; Councilor Settipane, aye; Council President Littman, nay.  The motion failed with two in favor and three against.

10)
Local questions for General Election on November Ballot

It was moved by Councilor Settipane, seconded by Councilor Long that by resolution of the Town Council and in accordance with RIGL 17-19-7 the Council approves the language for questions on the November ballot for the following:

· Amendment to Jamestown Home Rule Charter (as amended and accepted by the Council)

· Construction, extension and improvement of a water works system bonds and notes not to exceed $6,200,000

· Construction of a public works highway facility bonds and notes not to exceed $2,400,000

So unanimously voted.

3) Town Administrator Search Committee (cont. from 07/19/2004)

a) Expectations and development of procedures

Prior to Council discussion, the Town Solicitor reviewed related areas under open records and open meetings; specifically, RIGL 42-46-5 (a) (1).  Additionally the Town Solicitor stated that there might be one or more candidates that find it awkward if the fact that they were putting themselves forward as candidates became known to their present employer.   Mr. Harsch stated that this has been discussed with the Attorney General’s office and there is justification for the exception.   Therefore, the personnel aspect of these discussions can be held in executive session.  Mr. Harsch noted that discussion involving qualifications in general, types of candidates being looked for, weight being given to specific qualifications, those types of discussions which do not relate to specific individuals will be held in open session.

b) Establish charge of committee

The Council discussed the travel expenses for a candidate and the possibility that those expenses would be covered by the Town.

Following further discussion by the Council regarding the charge for the Town Administrator Search Committee, it was moved by Councilor Settipane, seconded by Councilor Long to adopt the following charge:

The Town Administrator Search Committee shall evaluate applicants, conduct interviews, develop a uniform rating formula and based upon ratings refer to the Town Council a list of five top candidates.  The criteria for evaluation shall include education; management, public administration or related business experience; strength of interviews and communication skills along with references; general knowledge in harbor and land use issues as they relate to the island; environmental issues and labor relations.  The budget amount not to exceed $5,000, subject to approval for such expenditures as signed off by the Town Administrator.

It was the consensus of the Council that the account to be charged for the expenses of the search committee would be emergencies and incidentals.  

c) Memorandum from the Town Clerk re:  Search Committee

It was the consensus of the Council to instruct the Town Administrator to work towards providing the search committee with a clerk for their meetings.

4) Boards, Commissions and Committees (cont. from 07/12/2004)

a) Memorandum from the Town Clerk's Office re: membership, meetings and minutes

This item was continued to the August 10, 2004 meeting by Council consensus.

5) East Ferry kayak/dinghy storage rack (cont. from 07/12/2004)

It was the consensus of the Council to refer the plans for the East Ferry kayak/dinghy storage rack to the Town Planner for recommendations on such issues as best location and parking related issues and to forward those recommendations to the Jamestown Harbor Management Commission for their review.  

6) Modification to wood pile pier (per Councilor DiGiando cont. from 07/12/2004)

Councilor DiGiando noted that the Harbor Management Commission would be addressing long range plans for the wood pile pier; however, to address an immediate solution, they are submitting a plan to install a 40’ x 10’ float on the north side for access by boaters.  This would require CRMC approval.  This temporary solution would allow touch and go access for boats only, while the current touch and go dock would be used for boating and fishing, with a limit of 10 persons fishing on the dock at a time.  

Richard Condon, Harbor Management Commission member, informed the Council that this temporary solution was approved by the facilities committee.

Richard Anderson, Harbor Management Commission member, noted that fishing season has changed and fishing has decreased on the current dock.  Mr. Condon stated that the installation of the dock is premature and that the decision by the Council to limit fishing on the current pier should be put into action prior to another construction project.  

Councilor DiGiando noted that funding for the lease of the float would come from Harbor Management.  

Bob Owen, Capstan Street, stated that the fishing season is not over and encouraged the Council to accept this short-term solution. 

Jill Anderson requested that the Council set the activities on the piers as part of the motion.

It was moved by Councilor DiGiando, seconded by Councilor Long to approve the proposal by the Harbor Management Commission to add a 40’ x 10’ float at the North end of the wood pile pier, to be funded by the Harbor Management Commission and posted “no fishing, boaters only”.  

It was moved by Councilor Settipane, seconded by Council President Littman that this matter would come back to the Council for review within one year.  So unanimously voted.

The main motion as amended was unanimously voted.

The Council instructed the Town Administrator to begin the process for a CRMC assent.

7) BJ Whitehouse request to close Steamboat Avenue between Beach Avenue and Beacon Avenue (cont. from 07/12/2004)

a) Letter from Police Chief re: closure

It was moved by Councilor Long, seconded by Councilor Ferguson to accept the letter from Chief Tighe.  So unanimously voted.

Upon the recommendation of the Police Chief, it was moved by Councilor DiGiando, seconded by Councilor Ferguson to deny the request to close Steamboat Avenue between Beach Avenue and Beacon Avenue.  So unanimously voted.

8) Procedure and Policy for Disposal of Municipal Properties (cont from 07/12/2004)

This item was continued to the August 10, 2004 meeting by Council consensus.

9)
Controlled Deer Hunt (cont. from 06/28/2004)

a) Schedule work session at the Library: 7:00 PM:

i)
Thursday, August 5th  or

ii) Thursday, August 26th 

Previously discussed.

10)
Local questions for General Election on November ballot (for approval by the Town Council in accordance with the time and manner constraints established by RIGL 17-19-7)

a)
Amendment to Jamestown Home Rule Charter

b) Construction, Extension and Improvement of a water works system bonds and notes not to exceed $6,200,000

c) Construction of a public works highway facility bonds and notes not to exceed $2,400,000

Previously discussed.

NEW BUSINESS

1) Consent Agreement re: reorganization of SEIU/NAGE Local 134

The Town Solicitor was asked to review the contract.  This item was continued to the August 10, 2004 meeting by Council consensus.

2)
Letter from Matt Brown, Secretary of State re: electronic meeting notices

This item was continued to the August 10, 2004 meeting by Council consensus.

3) Copy of letter from Janet L. Ruggiero, Director of Elections re: Central Voter Registration System Agreement

a) Central Voter Registration System Agreement between the Office of the Secretary of State and the Town of Jamestown (as required by the Secretary of State and in accordance with the Help America Vote Act [HAVA] 2002) – for acceptance by Town Council

This item was continued to the August 10, 2004 meeting by Council consensus.

4) Design, Construction and Maintenance Agreement by and between RIDOT and the Town of Jamestown (replacement of temporary water hose) - for acceptance by Town Council

a) Correspondence relating to the maintenance agreement

i)
Copy of letter from Town of North Kingstown Director of Water Supply

ii)
Copy of letter from Managing Engineer, Bridge Engineering for RIDOT

Council President Littman noted that there were concerns relating to the location of the water supply line.

The Town Solicitor informed the Council that the Chief has been assembling Town records relating to this issue and requested that this be continued to the August 10, 2004 Town Council meeting.

There being no further business before the Council, it was moved by Councilor Long, seconded by Councilor Ferguson to adjourn the meeting at 10:35 PM.  So unanimously voted.

Attest:

Arlene D. Petit

Town Clerk
C:
Town Council Members (5)


Town Administrator


Town Solicitor


Administrative Circulation
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